Report to St Helens Deanery Synod

General Synod Meeting by Zoom - Saturday 27th February 2021

On Saturday 27th February there was a one-day informal meeting of General Synod in the format of a webinar.  This meant that there were no Points of Order, no individual questions, no images of other members of Synod, and instead of a chairman we had two compères (Kate Wharton and Maggie Swinson) who did a good job in smoothing over the occasional technical glitch. There was an hour at lunch for us to communicate via Zoom and, during the various presentations, via Twitter, however this meant unless you were exceedingly electronically agile you needed three devices. This webinar format is not ideal for a body that is principally legislatory and the majority of its members will ask questions regardless of whether they agree or disagree with an issue.

After worship the day started with the two Archbishops having a discussion, or rather a “reflection”, as they tried to answer some of the recent criticism of the Church of England, and contrary to speculation that lack of finance would lead to large numbers of clergy being fired and the parish system being dismantled.  They stated it was precious and central to the Church of England that the parochial priesthood be maintained, and reiterated that they had been parish priests and, to quote the Archbishop of Canterbury, “the idea we’d want to ditch it is rubbish”.  The Archbishop of York wanted us to assume that everyone is speaking with the best of intentions and we should be kind to each other, and the Archbishop of Canterbury reminded hundreds of us on Synod watching on Zoom, that when we write anything on Twitter “you are not speaking to a person but to the whole blinking world”.  The session included the two Archbishops interviewing Dr Gary Bell (a psychiatrist specialising in treating mental ill health in the clergy) and Kersten England, (Chief Executive of Bradford Council) about the effects of the current pandemic.

We then had a short break followed by worship and then the Archbishop of York gave us an update on Vision and Strategy.  As far as the discussions on Vision and Strategy were concerned nothing was being decided centrally or kept under wraps according to the Archbishop of York.  He said that press reports claiming such were misleading and the initiative Archbishop Cottrell had outlined in November called for a Simpler, Humbler, Bolder and more diverse church in which the key performance indicator, he said, would be the number of feet we wash not the number attending our services - though we hope by faith both will grow.  

Synod members had raised concerns about references to mixed ecology  as a future claim amid suspicions that this would mean the dismantling of the parish system.  The Archbishop said, “it is categorically not about that, it is about parishes revitalised for mission and the way we achieve this in our current context.  We need priests, more priests, we will also need a huge flourishing of lay ministry and lay leadership”.  He went on to remind Synod members that the past year has seen the highest number of vocations to the ordained ministry in many years.  “We need to find the right sustainable pattern about what the future will look like - teams of people working collaboratively with priests having oversight “.

On the need for a much more diverse church, the Archbishop repeated we need to look like the communities we serve - facing up to our own failings to welcome under-represented  groups.  That included a commitment to the Living in Love and Faith process.

The Archbishop said “church buildings and structures and planning budgets were not the primary concern of the shaping group, other groups were working on those aspects”.  He acknowledged that with hindsight it might have been better to join things up at an earlier stage.  The Bishop of St Edmundsbury and Ipswich was looking at central and diocesan structures, the Bishop of Leeds was chairing a group on governance, the Bishop of Ely was advising on episcopal ministry.  

The main presentations were punctuated by four short presentations on Hope and Salvation which showed how God was working in the midst of a pandemic.  We also had a ‘test vote’.  This was to ensure that the electronic voting system used for Synod was in fact secure.  In the November Synod some people had managed to vote more than once.  We were assured that this had no material effect on the results of the voting in November.  However there was need to ensure that the system was secure.  

For many the presentation on Safeguarding was the most significant of all the presentations - the first phase of independent oversight of the church’s national safeguarding team so that the church will not be seen to be marking its own homework. The Bishop of Huddersfield, Dr Jonathan Gibbs, lead bishop of safeguarding, introduced a presentation updating members on measures taken to ensure independent oversight of the church’s safeguarding provision.  One option, although no decision had been made, was to have a completely independent charity or trust for safeguarding.  The independent inquiry into child sexual abuse (IICSA)   had been the originator for many of the changes that would be needed both to safeguarding and the culture regarding abuse within the Church of England.  The church must make its formal response to the IICSA report in March.  Whilst the report had been deeply shocking the Bishop said that the church had failed victims and survivors and there was a consequent need for repentance and change at all levels of the church’s life.  We need to rebuild trust above all among  victims and survivors and these reforms would only be the first phase in the process. The long-awaited Safe Spaces Service which offers support for anyone who has experienced abuse in the C of E, Church in Wales, and Roman Catholic Church in England and Wales, had now been active for five months.  Initial feedback from the two-year pilot had been positive.  Safeguarding training in the church had been re-branded as ‘safeguarding learning’ to try and shift perceptions as focusing on progress - “knowing what to do when something happens” - to engaging with people’s deeper values and beliefs.

The last major presentation was the Archbishops’ commission on housing.  The Church of England is a very large land owner if one adds up all the various bodies that hold land, such as the Church Commissioners, diocese, parishes and church-based charities  It is not a question of selling land for housing for others to make a profit, it is about the stewardship of land so that those in need of housing can have that need supplied.  At present charity law requires churches to maximise best-value returns.  To sell land for community benefits at less than market rates will require a change in the law.  The commission has had its proposals largely welcomed, however before any of its recommendations come to fruition there will be some very intense questioning and debates, not just in General Synod but throughout the church’s governance structures. 

After another story of hope and salvation and final worship the meeting closed.
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